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Chairman’s Report 

On behalf of the Board of Directors and management I am honored to present the 2022 financial year report 

to you, the members of the Goonawarra Golf Club. 

Before I go into a brief summary of annual results, I would like to take this opportunity to formally thank 

Michael Corcoran for his outstanding leadership, dedication and commitment to our club as General 

Manager. Michael has courageously lead his team through some particularly challenging times throughout 

the year as he navigated COVID restrictions, staff availability and our wettest winter in memory. He, together 

with his leadership team of Nicole, Brad and Tony have held the club in good stead throughout the difficult 

times and capitalized on the good times. Well done and thank you. 

As to the condition of the course and the incremental improvements to the clubhouse, I’m sure you would 

all recognize the tremendous outcomes and efforts being placed in this space. To our teams of 

greenkeepers, bar staff and golf staff – thank you all for your outstanding contributions to our club over the 

year. 

I would also like to thank our Board of Directors for their efforts throughout the year. The discipline and rigor 

we introduced at the start of my tenure as Chairman could not have been an easy transition however the 

manner in which it was accepted was exemplary. Thank you all for your commitment and ongoing support.  

As to the results, I am pleased to report that our club completed the year with a positive financial result. A 

few highlights to note are: 

• Last year we received over $400k in COVID related payments, this year we received none however 

despite this we achieved an improved total equity position, 

• Our revenue increased by approximately 12% from the previous year, and 

• We more than doubled our advertising revenue. 

 

It is the view of this Board that as a not-for-profit entity, our club is operating correctly. We are identifying 

and seizing revenue opportunities and are investing those funds directly into the course facilities to enhance 

the customer/member experience. 

Over the next financial year, we expect similar financial challenges to this year just passed as the wet 

conditions impacted deep into spring which limited access to the course. However the Board and 

management are working hard to identify and capture opportunities that will future proof our club and keep 

it the envy of many clubs around us. We undertake to maintain our open and regular communications and 

will keep members updated on the progress of our current set of initiatives. 

 

It has been my great pleasure to serve you as Chairman this year. Thank you all for your encouragement and 

support. 

 

Sincerely,  

Rod Sciortino 

Chairman 
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Director of Golf’s Report 

 Firstly, I would like to thank David Hocking for his time as Director of Golf. The body of work David achieved 

in such a short time was admirable, thanks again David for your professionalism and belief in the Match 

Committee. 

The Weather 

Let’s start with how wet it has been and the precautions and actions we took to keep our great course in 

playing order. Yes, there was a considerable amount of pain felt by all and especially those that required 

carts. Keeping the carts off the course has made a significant difference, when you look now at how the 

course has bounced back with a few good days of the sun being out. I would like to say a big Thank You to all 

that have endured the pain and been unable to play without the use of a cart. 

Pennant Season/Winners are Grinners 

What a fantastic result it was with the Pennant Team taking the chocolates. The team went in as under dogs 

and came out the other end with the silverware. Division 5 here we come!!! 

NWRGA had another solid season just missing out on the final. A great season was had by all the boys, and I 

know they are all very thankful of the work that Dick Stevenson puts in to make every Sunday so enjoyable. 

Congratulations to: 

Men’s Club Champion    Adam Brodie 

A Grade Nett     Edward Klusik 

B Grade Champion    Gordon Powell 

B Grade Nett     Gordon Powell 

C Grade Champion    Steve Gay 

C Grade Nett     Zac Chahine 

Men’s Midweek Champion   Adam Brodie (Gross & Nett) 

Medal of Medallists’   Mark Green 

Mid-Week Medal of Medallists   David Hocking 

Summer Cup     Tony McKeown 

Winter Cup     Ivan Krizman 

Men’s Foursomes Championship Jay Hallett & Jim Sheldrick (Gross & Nett) 

Alan Toogood Shield    Ron Ferguson & Nathan Grant 

Men’s 4BBB Stroke Matchplay   Joe Consiglio & Darren Verrall 

Mixed Foursomes Championship  Geoff Crowe & Linda Toohey 

T & J Haines Trophy    Wendy Krapywnyj & Peter Norman 

Goonawarra Perpetual Cup   James Hughes 



6 | P a g e  

 

Senior Midweek Champion    Richard Te Whare 

Men’s Veteran Champion    Gary McDorman 

The Future 

We have organised for a Seniors Pennant team, which will be managed by Mick Leahy. Tony Page will be 

taking hold of the Junior Program and Junior Team going forward. 

Slow Play 

Slow play, seems to be a thing of the past and for that I say thank you to all that have changed their game 

slightly and thought about simple things like: Cart Placement around the greens/ Playing out of turn if others 

aren’t ready/ Getting to the tee and hitting off even though your playing partners are still putting etc. All 

these little things make a big difference. 

Course Improvements 

The course has gone from strength to strength, Brad and his team have done a remarkable job when you 

consider the weather and the constraints of time, personnel and machinery they have had to get things 

done. 

The 10th & 16th hole Teeing grounds look amazing. Seeing the 10th as you walk down the path towards the 

pro shop is a real showpiece and something that many visitors comment on. 

There are many more improvements still on the agenda and will be done when time permits. Tee boxes are 

high on the agenda along with a heap more trees to be planted. 

The 11th Tee and driving the green has been a real focus for both the committee and the board. We not only 

want our members and green fee players to enjoy the course, but we also want them to be safe. There will 

be consequences for those who want to try and go against the rules. Please do not be the one to test the 

system. 

Brad will be addressing the noted wet areas that have been constant throughout the wet season. Areas in 

front of 13th green and 14th left-hand side rough being prominent. The proposed creek down the left-hand 

side of 18th fairway is in planning stages, very similar to the one on left hand side the 6th fairway. The design 

will assist moving the water that accumulates during the wetter months. 

Bunkers that have always been wet and out of play have been addressed, a quote to fix bunkers such as the 

8th/11th/12th/13th and 16th is under way.  

The Plant Nursery out the back of the shed is still firing on all cylinders. Planting trees is something that Brad 

is passionate about, having the nursery to compliment this is a must for the golf course. 

Our driving range will have our undivided attention to ensure it gets going. This is going to be a game 

changer for GCC going forward. 

Finally, I would like to thank all our Match Committee members who provide tireless support, advice and 

efforts in keeping the rules of golf clear, competitions and results displayed and processed and great 

conversation about the course needs and requirements to provide a fun and challenging environment.  

James Hughes,  

Director of Golf  
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Ladies Sub-Committee Report 

The 2022 golf year was run without interruption due to lockdowns, however the very wet conditions 

affected the ability of all the women being able to play on a weekly basis. There were many weeks when 

carts were not permitted on the course and as 20% of our players require a cart this meant a significant 

reduction of field sizes and income to the club. 

Two lady members (Colleen Cowley and Linda Toohey) are GGC board directors and importantly now have a 

role in the future direction of the club. In the coming months the ladies will submit a proposal to the board 

on how to increase the numbers of female and junior players and increase revenue.  

Thank you to our General Manager, Michael Corcoran, for his enthusiastic support of our club and his 

assistance on event days. The ladies have appreciated Michael’s interest and involvement in our club.  

An important part of event days is the luncheon and we thank Nicole for her catering which received many 

compliments.  

While course closures were inevitable during extreme weather conditions this year, Brad and his team 

undertook work to ensure that when the course was open it was playable. That the course is now in first-

class playing condition is a true reflection of their workmanship.  

Much appreciation to our Committee Kath Kindfleish (Captain), Colleen Cowley (President), Robyn Oehmns 

(Secretary), Liz Meehan, Cheryl Price and Kathleen Eiser (Committee members), for their efforts in ensuring 

that all members enjoy their golf at Goonawarra GC. 

Medal of Medallist for 2021 was played in February and the winner was Wendy Caramarco. Wendy has 

since relocated to Corowa, so we were sad to see her go. The 2022 event is scheduled for 7 February 2023 

where 8 monthly medal winners competing. 

The Ladies Challenge Bowl was played in March with 18 teams and 12 clubs being represented. It was again 

a very successful day with Northern Golf Club were winners. Goonawarra had two teams enter and our 

players were Linda Toohey, Pam Murphy, Kath Eiser, Shino Littman, Wendy Fox and Jenny Baillee. Linda 

Toohey played well and took out A Grade. 

The Singles Knockout Matchplay was won by Kathleen Eiser and the runner up was Kath Rindfleish. This 

event is a great opportunity for players to learn the techniques of match play before the North Western 

Interclub begins.  

Many thanks to Liz Meehan for organising our players and caddies for the Interclub.  

The team members were Liz, Colleen Cowley, Sandra Dunbar, Cheryl Price, Dorinda Davis, Pam Murphy, 

Wendy Krapywnyj, Lorna Beaumont, Jan Haydon, Kath Eiser and Barb Marino. 

The team was very successful and were runners up to Northern. We had ladies who were new to Match play, 

and they really enjoyed the challenge and the camaraderie. 

The Midweek Championships were held in May with the course and weather being favourable. Cathy Heald 

was once again able to put in a great last round to win by one stroke. Pam Murphy was A Grade nett winner 

and Jean Esse won Gross and Nett for B Grade. 

In October we had our President’s and Captain’s Day combined with our Guest Day. Texas Ambrose and a 

Pink Ball competition were played with a lot of fun as many of the clubs had not come to Goonawarra for a 
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couple of years. It’s a great way to keep our friendships between the clubs. Thank you to Bev Diamond who 

has been our raffle organiser for the last few years. 

A number of our ladies sponsor various events such as the Granny trophy, the Veterans Trophy (Over 75 

years) and Captains and Presidents days. Some of these are being carried over until next year as the weather 

and course was unsatisfactory at the time. Thank you to all our sponsors for their contributions to the club. 

The Jo Nesbitt Memorial Trophy was scheduled to be played at the end of November. It is sponsored by 

Graham Nesbitt and we thank him for his generosity. The original date was deferred as numbers were lower 

than normal weather again impacting the condition of the course ,so it was decided to delay the event and it 

was run in conjunction with the December Monthly Medal. 

The winner was Sue Raggatt from Gisborne who had the best Nett score on the day, a lovely 62 nett. 

Dropout Ambrose is the event played for our Christmas Break Up. It is a good opportunity for everyone to be 

part of a team. Lunch and results make for a good day. 

Thank you to Linda Toohey for sponsoring the Saturday Birdies and Gobblers and Kath Rindfleish for the 

Tuesday birdie and gobblers. 

Throughout the year our ladies have travelled near and far to compete in the many bowls, tournaments and 

fun events which are on offer. Some of the clubs are Gisborne, Kooringal, Northern, Kyneton, Bacchus Marsh 

West, Huntingdale, Royal Melbourne, Romsey and Bairnsdale. 

The Silver Spoon is run at club level and then our winner goes on to represent Goonawarra. Congratulations 

to Cheryl Price who played so well. 

The Doris Chambers is another event run by Golf Australia. Cheryl Price and Pam Murphy played at 

Sanctuary Lakes in the final. 

This year we farewelled Wendy Fox, Shona Gilchrist (Captain 2020-21) and June Bowles. There are also a few 

on the injury list which has reduced our player numbers. 

Fortunately, the club picked up a few new members too, but with an aging population we need to recruit 

more ladies to keep our Women’s events competitive. 

This is my final year of being Captain. I have enjoyed the opportunity of representing Goonawarra for 11 

years and look forward to still assisting the new committee and helping to promoting our club. 

 

Congratulations to all 2022 winners.  

Medal of Medallist (2021)        Wendy Caramarco 

Challenge Bowl Winners.          Northern Team 2      

                                                       A Grade – Linda Toohey 

                                                       B Grade - Kathy Tickell (Northern GC) 

                                                       C Grade - Jan Pennell (Northern GC) 
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SATURDAY  

Open Champion         Linda Toohey 

A Grade Nett.                              Cheryl Price 

B Grade Champion.                    Maria Johnstone 

B Grade Nett.                              Maureen Croxford 

MIDWEEK 

Open Midweek Champion        Cathy Heald 

A Grade Nett.                              Pam Murphy 

B Grade Champion.                    Jean Esse 

B Grade Nett.                              Jean Esse 

Knockout Matchplay.                Kathleen Eiser 

Doris Chambers Foursomes    Cheryl Price and Pam Murphy 

Silver Spoon finalist.                  Cheryl Price 

Jo Nesbitt Memorial Trophy    Susan Raggatt (Gisborne GC) 

                                                      A Grade Gross - Chelsea Anau 

                                                      B Grade Gross – Susan Raggatt 

                                                      B Grade Nett - Susan Raggatt 

Tuesday Eclectic.                       Kath Rindfleish 

Saturday Eclectic.                      Pam Murphy 

Ladies Foursomes Championships Raewynne Watson and Cathy Heald 

 

Colleen Cowley   Kath Rindfleish 

Ladies President  Ladies Captain 
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Director of Finance’s Report 

On behalf of the Goonawarra Golf Club Board, I am pleased to provide you with an update on the financial 

performance of the Club for the period ended 30th June 2022. 

The financial year completed has seen a net operating profit of $2,658 (2021: profit of $319,067). This in 

most part due to 2021 profit being assisted by COVID and Government payments.  

 

Revenue 

• Golf Shop – positive outcome with revenue higher than expected ($47,000 above budget) 

• Bar – Under budget, but was impacted with course closures late in the financial year due to COVID 

($56,00 under budget) 

• Green Fees - $40,000 above budget with a return to golf having a big impact on revenue 

• Membership - $32,000 below budget 

• Course – Maintaining the course has seen us $64,000 over budget, however we have been able to 

recoup $43,000 from Greater Western Water 

 

Expenditure 

• HS&E was $7,013 against $2,043 during FY22 on the back on course audit and aligning to our HS&E 

commitments 

• Staff Training - $14,585 against $1,930 budgeted. Cross and upskilling our staff has been a board and 

management priority 

• Repairs & Maintenance (oncourse) - $9,827 up from $2,866 

• Repairs & Maintenance (offcourse) - $8,936 up from $400 

• Unexpected payout of previous staff Members long service leave 

 

Future Challenges and Opportunities 

A budget for 2022/2023 has been approved by the board which will deliver an improved break even result to 

last year. The board is now looking at its business plan and growth strategies for a driving range and new 

clubhouse to improve our revenue stream and income levels. Pleasingly the last few months have seen good 

results with better weather and a booming holiday period. 

Whilst it is anticipated that economic factors will continue to make for challenging times, the club is in a 

strong position to continue to move forward with it plans to target the growing population in the 

Goonawarra area through additional sources of income. Members can remain assured that we will continue 

to provide excellent service, membership value and the best course in Melbourne’s Northwest.  

 

Travis Toner 

Director of Finance 
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Audited Financial Reports inc. Directors’ Declaration 
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Director’s Letter of Representation - Audit 
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Independent Auditor’s Report  
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General Manager’s Report  

 

The period post the Extraordinary General Meeting held 25 March 2022, has been one of immense change. 

On behalf of Jim and I we would like to thank everyone for their efforts in supporting the many difficult 

decisions needed to be made to ensure the sustainability and future for Goonawarra Golf Club. 

Jim transitioned from the role earlier this year and I would like to thank him wholeheartedly for the manner 

he guided me through, and to this day still does.  He has been at the end of every phone call and has 

checked in on me weekly to offer support.  Truly it is a heartfelt thank you from me to you Jim. 

We are a vehemently proud club and there is no doubt this shows through in the enthusiasm for the game 

and advice that is provided. 

We are very proud of the many achievements, big and small, since the Extraordinary General Meeting.  This 

report seeks to provide sufficient information, so all members have confidence and awareness of the 

workings of Goonawarra Golf Club throughout the year.   

 

OUR CLUB – OUR BUSINESS 

For members and guests, the Goonawarra Golf Club is their sporting and social destination of choice 

however it is also an employer of approximately 30 people.  As such it is critical for us to be ever vigilant in 

balancing a successful club and a sustainable business. No longer do we receive the generous government 

gifts of the COVID Job keeper payments that have provided financial strength in recent years and hence we 

return to a normalised cashflow and equity business model approach.  This normalisation helped establish 4 

pillars to anchor to as we navigate the many successes and challenges of our club.  

These 4 pillars are: 

1. The Golf Experience 

2. Financial  

3. Cultural  

4. Structural 

 

PILLAR 1 – THE GOLFING EXPERIENCE 

We have the express goal of providing a full golfing experience from moment of entry to moment of leaving, 

instilling a lasting impression of wanting to return. While there are elements we continue to work on, 

namely the excitement in the redevelopment of the Driving Range and Clubhouse, there is much we are 

proud of in our achievements to date. 

OUR TEAM 

Brad (Course Superintendent) and the team have been outstanding navigating the weather and the tiring 

machinery they have worked with. The magnificent course and the manner it is presented each day for play 

is continually commended.  Golf is the core of why we exist, and our jewel is our course.  It is without peer in 

the surrounding region and we can all be proud of the quality we enjoy year-round.  
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Tony (Golf Shop Manager/PGA Professional) and the team have worked diligently to bring a very 

welcoming, cheerful, and efficient check in process while stocking golf clothing and equipment for purchase. 

The additional expansion of golf club sales has filled an area sought by all golfers. 

Nicole (Hospitality Manager) and her team have continued to build a high quality, warm, welcoming, and 

consistent weekly service, function and room hire element to our business. The team always receive high 

praise for their energy and the quality of food and service.  

Nicole has recently expanded her role to include additional event and promotions aspects and we look 

forward to the coming year for more of this. 

COMMUNICATION 

This year we have seen an increased flow of information; things happening at the club and celebration 

mediums used.  Expanded use of email and Facebook posts have seen a growing interaction from both 

members and the public. With the Chairman’s Monthly Board and Director of Golf updates we are informed 

more than ever on what is happening and who is celebrating what successes across the club and course.   

We continue to revisit our website and see continued updates and improvements to be made. 

MEMBERSHIP 

Membership numbers have continued to remain steady throughout the year with modest shifts between the 

categories.  It is encouraging to see the growth in our age-based categories, as younger members of the 

community see golf as their sporting outlet.  

Our Ladies golf continues to strengthen in enthusiasm, and it is fabulous to see how they represent our club 

at state-wide events and support each other in their endeavours.  It is a pleasure to see this every Tuesday 

and throughout the week.  

The recent 2022 Annual Report published by Golf Victoria, Membership Statistics section, demonstrates we 

have significantly more members than most of our neighbouring clubs, noting only private clubs are above 

us. We are steadfast we will continue to see growth in membership as Sunbury and the surrounding area 

expand rapidly. 

We undertook a comparison of what we perceived to be equivalent course and club quality in last year’s 

review of subscriptions when setting fees and will do so again this year as part of several inputs.   
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MEMBERSHIP CATEGORIES 

Below shows the current membership break down by category and gender.  This is a great representation of 

strength in our lady members, 7-, 6- & 5-day categories holding us in good stead for success. 

Data is correct as of 9 January 2023. 

 

 

PILLAR 2 - FINANCIAL  

Please refer to the Director of Finance’s Report for further detail. 

With changes in our Advertising approach, new pricing strategy and renewed enthusiasm we have seen 

unprecedented support by existing and new sponsors alike. New signs have been erected and it is 

outstanding to see how willing local businesses are in partnering with us. A resounding success for the club. 

This year Goonawarra Golf Club replaced a number of tired course machines, of which we have reaped the 

benefits in the quality of course conditioning and presentation. Utilising industry connections we have 

secured quality second-hand purchases of a fairway mower, greens mower and rough mower.  This has 

enabled savings of more than $80,000 had we purchased directly from the open market.   

We have been vigilant in our attention to the revenue being received and an importantly a cost containment 

approach was adopted during months of below expected revenue. The inevitable loss of revenue due to 

unseasonal high rainfall doubled our focus on expenditure and staff allocation to shifts, both of which 

resulted in many staff going over and above, for which we are entirely indebted to their commitment.  

We increased upfront green fee pricing by approximately 23% which has significantly assisted revenue intake 

and limited financial impact on members.  We have held back increases in our bar and kitchen to ensure a 

rounded golf experience is enjoyed by all however future increases are forecast to come into effect. 
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We were implored by Golf Australia to increase membership subscriptions significantly or risk running a 

cashflow deficit year on year if we could not create new revenue streams. While we will see increased 

revenues upon the Driving Range being completed, we must turn our attention to this for the future years. 

We cannot continue to run on such a fine edge on financial success or failure.  

We have invested well in our staff through formal training, and we all benefit from the increased skills this 

brings to the whole team.  

Further expenditure is required in the coming year as we embark on spending for our Driving Range and 

Clubhouse redevelopment projects. Both these are significant in our shaping for our future financial strength 

and Golfing Experience. 

 

PILLAR 3 - CULTURAL 

The Goonawarra Golf Club is many things; sporting hub, social hub, community hub, employer of choice and 

a training facility amongst many other things.  

Therefore, having a positive vibe and culture that flows through ensures anyone who encounters the Board, 

our team, our members, guests, social media or word of mouth continues to speak with commendation and 

advocacy.   Knowing the impact and influence we have on the Goonawarra Golf Club brand and reputation is 

something we all should hold foremost in everything we do and represent.   

We receive excellent feedback from the many Social Groups we host on the way they are dealt with from 

initial enquiry to the running of their day.  This unsolicited feedback is evidence of outcomes being delivered 

from our people and reflects our cultural pillar well.  

We are proud in the amount of positive feedback we receive from members from our email communications 

and face to face interactions and we will continue to build on this in the coming year and beyond.  

We are all ambassadors for our club. 

 

PILLAR 4 - STRUCTURAL 

It is important we have the right people, organisationally the right role structures, compliance adherence 

and programs of work allowing for our club and our business to function smoothly, safely and successfully. 

It is critical for success for the right people to be employed in the right roles.  It is equally so for us to ensure 

the right human resources are engaged, in all roles we see as important, role responsibility is distributed to 

these roles and for the right amount of time each week to be spent in these areas.   

We continue to review these areas and to this end we engaged external reviews to create an awareness and 

benchmark for review. 
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EXTERNAL REVEIWS CONDUCTED 

Through the year 3 significant reviews were completed.   

Golf Australia provided a total review of our business operations, including financial, cultural, Workplace 

Health & Safety and S.W.O.T. amongst others.  This was quite revealing and has provided additional points of 

reference to consider.   

Some key takeaways were: 

• Our financial position was held up by government payments in recent times.  

• We need to increase existing income or create additional income streams to remain viable. 

• We need to have an in-depth review of our WH&S and Employment documents. 

• We have an opportunity to be a destination club 

• Population growth can drive membership. 

• We are great value for money membership, but we are far too cheap. 

 

Risk Management Essentials (referred by Golf Australia as experts in our industry) was engaged for a full 

review of our risk strategy and current position. Both the Board and Management are responsible for 

providing a safe workplace for employees, members and guests.  

The reviews were conducted on our Clubhouse & Kitchen and Maintenance Facility areas.  This resulted in 

performance equivalent of most first-time reviews of golf clubs.  

Risk Management Essentials provided a rectification list and we have been diligently addressing each of 

these on an ongoing basis. Some areas remain with Hume City Council to rectify and not Goonawarra Golf 

Club.  We started with more than 100 and are now down to 3. A follow up visit was conducted, and they 

were astounded by the immense effort in completing this volume and quality thereof.  We are very proud to 

have achieved so much in this area in such a short space of time.   

Employsure is an employee relations company that specialises in supporting businesses in employment 

advice, documentation, legislative adherence, and compliance. Employsure provided significant guidance 

after reviewing our business and we now have all employees with all the necessary contemporary 

documentation.  

 

STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT 

It will be no surprise to any member, given all the surrounding work being completed, this has been a very 

significant part of the work required.   

With Road Duplication, multiple housing and 50+ lifestyle developments, Power, Gas and ongoing meetings 

with our State Member of Parliament, Hume City Council – (Land, Facilities, Sports & Recreation and 

Engineering), Cultural and Heritage, Ecology, Greater Western Water (recycled Water and Sewer projects) 

and the many resident’s questions it has been busy. 

We have managed this with diligence and endeavoured at every step to seek the best possible outcome for 

our club.  This has been well supported by our Board involvement. 
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THE FUTURE 

The future looks amazingly bright and it will bring great things for us all.  With much to navigate in the 

coming 1 - 4 years I am inspired to be part of the team to take us there.  There will be challenges ahead as 

we look to balance the finances against the expectation of members to have a high-quality course and a 

rounded golfing experience offer at a fair price. We will endeavour to do our very best to deliver this. 

 

THANK YOU 

I would like to take the opportunity to thank the Ladies Sub-Committee and lady members in the way they 

have embraced our coming together approach from our very first meeting.  

Special thank you to Paul Corcoran for the generous contributions of steel, a concrete mixer, waste disposal 

and numerous other items saving us thousands of dollars this year. 

Special thank you to our generous member, Trevor Price, who came to our rescue with a generator twice 

this year when we have power outages.  

We give great thanks to Owen Dunn who gives tirelessly of his time each week supporting our course team. 

You are an absolute diamond for us. 

To the Board, thank you for your support during a challenging year of decisions that needed to be made. 

Thank you to all the members who have shown our team unwavering belief, positive comments and 

feedback letting us know we are on the right track.  

Thank you to the Goonawarra Golf Club team members who give their very best all the time, it is a privilege 

to work alongside you.  We have enjoyed many laughs with other days discussing the opportunities and our 

great club’s future with eagerness. 

We look forward with excitement to 2023. 

 

Many thanks 

Michael Corcoran, 

General Manager  

 


